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Police Chief marks 40 years of service to city

Police Chief Richard Black celebrates with his family at a 
city event honoring his 40 years of service to the Glendale 
Police Department.

Fresh out of the U.S. Army 
in January 1969, young Rich-
ard Black started a new career 
in public service by joining the 
Glendale Police Department as 
a police officer.

Forty years later, as the chief 
of that department, he was 
honored by the Glendale Board 
of Aldermen with a resolution 
recognizing his 40 years of 
service to the community.

“Chief Richard Black has 
distinguished himself in the 
law enforcement community as 
a highly dedicated leader com-
mitted to the highest ideals of 
professional law enforcement 
with a passion for the principles 
of community policing and 
a high level of personalized 
customer service that have be-
come hallmarks of the Glendale 
Police Department,” the resolu-
tion states.

During Chief Black’s career, 
he has furthered the depart-
ment’s use of advanced tech-
nology, helped protect children 

from internet predators and 
served both the citizen and law 
enforcement communities in 

countless ways.

Following numerous months 
of preplanning and grant prepa-
ration by the City of Glendale 
and followed by a thorough and 
highly competitive approval 
process by East-West Gate-
way, the City is now poised to 
embark upon a major capital 
improvement project similar 
in scope and magnitude to 
the Sappington Road Project 
recently completed.

The Kirkham Avenue Proj-
ect will provide much-needed 

Kirkham Avenue project update
road surface improvements, 
strengthen traffic and pedestri-
an safety, improve stormwater 
drainage, increase lighting and 
significantly improve the over-
all appearance of the corridor.

The Board of Aldermen on 
Dec. 1 authorized the execution 
of an Urban Program Agree-
ment between the City and 
the Missouri Highways and 
Transportation Commission for 
the reconstruction of Kirkham 
Avenue from Sappington Road 

to the eastern city limit. This 
agreement enables the City 
to receive up to $1,958,326 
in federal funds, representing 
80 percent of the cost of the 
project.

The Kirkham Avenue proj-
ect will include a new road 
surface, new curbs, gutters and 
ADA-compliant sidewalks as 
well as stamped colored con-
crete at key intersections and 
decorative streetlights. In addi-

Municipal Election
April 7

City Hall Closed
May 25 — Memorial Day
July 3 — Independence Day

National Day of Prayer
7 p.m. May 7
City Hall parking lot

10th Annual JazzFest
May 22
City Hall parking lot

Glendale Women’s Club 
Blood Drive
3 – 7:30 p.m. June 30
City Hall auditorium
 
Glendale Women’s Club
Noon, third Monday
City Hall Auditorium

DATES TO REMEMBER:

Glendale Guide

City of Glendale

Spring

2009

Mayor’s Letter	 2

Grant Dollars	 2

The City’s Economy	 3

Police Beat	 4

Burning Issues	 5

Recycling Tips	 6

Public Works News	 6

Employee of the Year	 7

Directory	 8



Glendale GuidePage � Spring 2009 

Dear Residents:
I know that 

for many of you, 
the past several 
m o n t h s  h a v e 
been diff icul t 
ones. The bar-
rage of negative 
news concerning 
the downturn in 
our economy and 

the impact it is having on “main street” 
America is of great concern to all of us. 

Despite this news, our City is weather-
ing this economic storm exceptionally well. 
The City’s overall cash position is stronger 
than it has been in years. In addition, our 
revenue performance remains steady even 
with the recent slump in retail sales and 
declining home values. Our service levels 
remain strong and unchanged despite what 
other cities in our region are being forced 
to do to balance their budgets. This is not 
by accident. Our financial strength and suc-
cess is due to years of fiscal discipline and 
commitment to limiting debt while bringing 
value-added services to our citizens.

I also would like to assure you that we 
are committed to remaining proactive in 
controlling costs and strengthening our 
services during these challenging times. 
Over the past 12 months, our administrative 
staff has been successful in bringing $2.5 
million in grant money to our City, most 
of which will fund the reconstruction of 
Kirkham Avenue. In addition, our Mayor’s 
Taskforce on Organizational Efficiency is 
working hard to develop many cost-saving 
ideas, some of which have already been 
implemented. Given the City’s sound finan-
cial fundamentals and proactive approach 
to cost-effective service delivery, I am ex-
tremely confident that Glendale will come 
out of this recession sooner and stronger 
than the vast majority of communities in 
our region.

One of the many pride points I have in 
serving as your Mayor is the opportunity 
to work with such a talented municipal 
workforce. This edition of the newsletter 
features several of our employees and 
the great job they do for our citizens. The 
newsletter includes our Employee of the 

Mayor’s Message

In the municipal election on April 7, 
Glendale voters will decide whether to re-
elect the mayor and three aldermen.

The only contested race is in Ward II, 
where voters will choose between incum-
bent John Benz and newcomers Sally Cook 
and Mike Wilcox for a two-year term. Benz 
is serving his third term.

Mayor Richard Magee is running unop-
posed for re-election to his third two-year 
term. Incumbents Kay Sullivan in Ward I 
and Deb Voss in Ward III also are running 
unopposed. Sullivan has served since April 
1987 and Voss has served since December 
2002.

Municipal election set for April 7

During these tough economic times, one 
of the ways the City of Glendale can bring 
added value to the community at little to no 
cost to the taxpayer is through the strategic 
pursuit of grant dollars.

Over the past 12 months, the City of 
Glendale has been successful in procuring 
approximately $2.5 million in grant fund-
ing. These grants include the following:

*A federal grant for the reconstruction 
of Kirkham Road from Sappington Road 
to the east City limit: $1,958,326.

*Department of Homeland Security 
grant to purchase 14 sets of turnout gear 
and protective clothing, 12 self-contained 
breathing apparatus, 17 digital portable ra-
dios and fire prevention props: $197,000.

*A second Homeland Security grant to 
purchase rescue equipment (Jaws of Life), 
fire hose and nozzles: $37,050.

*Internet Crimes Against Children grant 
that funds all the activities of the Missouri 

Internet Crimes Against Children Taskforce 
led by Lt. Joe Laramie: $229,246.

*St. Louis/Jefferson Solid Waste Man-
agement recycling grant to purchase recy-
cling containers: $35,000.

*Local Law Enforcement grant to pur-
chase three in-car cameras to record all 
traffic stops: $9,000.

*Click-it-or-Ticket grant to increase seat 
belt usage: $1,003.

*Highway Safety Division grant to 
reduce traffic accidents through increased 
enforcement of hazardous moving viola-
tions: $2,100.

In addition, the City of Glendale is 
pursuing federal funding under the Fed-
eral Government Stimulus Package for 
improvements to 15 city streets, a joint 
project with Rock Hill for improvements to 
Bismark Avenue and facility improvements 
to the City Hall complex with special em-
phasis on our public safety facilities.

City of Glendale successful in getting grant dollars

Year and our two Community Service 
Award winners. I am particularly proud 
of the achievements of our Police Chief 
Richard Black, who recently completed 40 
years with our City, and Fire Chief Larry 
Zeitzmann, who recently completed 20 
years of service. I also want to welcome our 
new Prosecuting Attorney, Ed McSweeney, 
who is a 22-year resident of our City and 
has served as a prosecutor with St. Louis 
County for 24 years.

Over the past several months, we have 
offered a number of special events to our 
citizens. These included the Firehouse Run 
on Oct. 25 and the annual Christmas Tree 
Lighting and Visit from Santa on Dec. 5. 
I hope you and your family had the op-
portunity to enjoy these two events. On 

May 22, we will hold our annual JazzFest 
celebration. Of all the wonderful special 
events we have throughout the year, this is 
the most popular and regionally recognized. 
If you have not enjoyed this event, you are 
missing a real treat. Please mark this event 
on your calendar and experience Glendale 
jazz at its finest.

I want to remind you that we do have 
a municipal election on Tuesday, April 7. 
This year we have three residents compet-
ing for the Ward II Alderman seat. Please 
remember to vote in this upcoming mu-
nicipal election.

Warmest Regards,

Mayor Richard Magee



Glendale GuidePage � Spring 2009 

Strong financial fundamentals guide 
Glendale through recession

A Glendale employee task force has 
been studying ways the city can save money 
and increase organizational efficiency as 
well as revenues.

Mayor Richard Magee requested es-
tablishment of the task force, which was 
formed last August and presented its first 
report to the mayor Sept. 29. The com-
mittee includes at least one employee 
from each of the City’s five departments: 
Administration, Police, Dispatch, Fire and 
Public Works.

“In a relatively short period of time, 
this task force has generated numerous 
cost-savings ideas that have saved the City 
several thousands of dollars,” said City 
Administrator Frank Myers.

Some savings efforts discussed or al-
ready under way include reducing gasoline 
costs; using in-house staff to maintain the 
city vehicle fleet; internal efforts to reduce 

energy costs; progress toward accepting 
credit card payments at City Hall; progress 
toward more efficiently applying salt to city 
streets; and steps to implement an employee 
wellness program.

Suggestions for revenue enhancement 
include: more aggressively pursuing grants 
for large purchases; increasing fees for 
escrow and permits for new construction 

Employee task force generates cost-savings ideas for City government

Making a List
Santa and Mrs. Claus visit with the Glendale Public 
Works staff. With Santa are (back row from left) Carl 
Politte and Josh Akers, and (front row) Terry Jones, 
Rodney Maddox and Jim Smith. 

The current recession has negatively affected many state and 
local governments across the country, resulting in sharp revenue 
declines, employee layoffs, service reductions and other cuts that 
have an impact on the quality of life of residents at a time when 
they are most vulnerable.

We are proud to report to our residents that the City of Glendale’s 
financial position remains extremely strong despite all of the nega-
tive forces affecting the economy.

The City continues to carry a more than adequate cash balance to 
meet its cash flow needs and provide cash reserves for unanticipated 
expenditures. This healthy cash balance is the result of conservative 
fiscal practices the City of Glendale has institutionalized over the 
years through maintaining tight controls over spending, minimizing 
the amount of long-term debt, and monitoring revenue performance 
closely and making mid-year adjustments when necessary.

The City also is taking advantage of grant dollars to strengthen 
the City’s infrastructure and services. Over the past 12 months, 
the City has taken in $2.5 million in grant revenue. The City also 
is committed to keeping its financial position strong by looking at 
new ways to control costs. Over the past six months, the City cre-
ated a Mayor’s Taskforce on Organizational Efficiency to generate 
ideas and strategies to improve efficiency and reduce the cost of 
local government.

This strategy of protecting the City’s cash balance, pursuing 

grants and using the collective talents of our employees to re-
duce costs is Glendale’s winning combination to maintain and 
improve upon our value-added municipal services during these 
difficult economic times.

The City of Glendale will begin this 
spring offering residents the option of 
electronic billing for their trash pickup 
services.

Finance Officer Dan Lawrence hopes 
to get the new system up and running as 
early as April 1.

Residents who sign up for the program 
will receive quarterly bills by e-mail in 

E-billing now available for trash pickup services

projects; pursuing a phone company to 
build and pay rent on a cell phone tower 
on excess land at Public Works property; 
and increasing fees for pet tags and re-
trieval of animals picked up by the Police 
Department.

At the task force’s request, the adminis-
tration has placed an employee suggestion 
box in City Hall for cost-savings ideas.

January, April, July and October, as on 
the current schedule.

Homeowners who wish to participate 
should send an e-mail to Linda Hanneke 
at lhanneke@glendalemo.org. Please 
include name, address, trash billing ac-
count number, the preferred e-mail ad-
dress for billing and a phone number for 
confirmation.

www.glendalemo.org
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Glendale police and other law enforce-
ment agencies acted quickly to solve two 
home invasion cases that occurred within 
the first week of January.

Spain Dominick Bady, 24, of St. Louis 
was charged Jan. 13 with five counts of 
first-degree robbery, one count of attempted 
robbery and two counts of first-degree 
burglary in connection with two Glendale 
home invasions, the robbery of a Hacienda 
Restaurant manager, the robbery of Bou-
levard Bank in Rock Hill and an armed 
robbery at an ATM in Sunset Hills.

“Our residents will sleep better knowing 
this dangerous person is behind bars and 
won’t have the opportunity to strike again,” 
said Police Chief Richard Black.

The Glendale robberies occurred on 
the afternoons of Jan. 2 and 5, when a man 
forced his way into two separate homes, 
holding the residents at gunpoint and tak-
ing jewelry, cash and a cell phone. The 
restaurant manager was held up at gunpoint 
at 10:50 p.m. Jan. 1 in the Hacienda park-
ing lot, and a customer at the Sunset Hills 
ATM was robbed of jewelry on the evening 
of Jan. 2.

After a witness recognized the sus-
pect during the bank robbery on Jan. 6, 
investigators closed in on the suspect. In 
coordination with the suspect’s parole of-
ficer, investigators arranged a meeting at 
the parole office on Jan. 7, when Bady was 

arrested. Formal charges were filed by the 
St. Louis County Prosecuting Attorney’s 
office on Jan. 13.

The stolen jewelry was recovered from 
pawn shops.

Glendale police also acted quickly in 
keeping residents informed of develop-
ments by posting information, including 
a description of the suspect, on the city’s 
website and by disseminating information 
through the news media.

Although this suspect has been appre-
hended, Glendale police remind residents 
to continue to practice the following crime 
prevention techniques to improve their 
overall security at home:

•Keep windows and doors locked at 
all times.

•Do not answer the door without veri-
fying the identity of the person on the 
outside.

•Use a door viewer or nearby window 
to see who is on the other side.

•Report suspicious activity, peo-
ple, vehicles and phone calls to police 
immediately.

•Suspicious activity can be anything out 
of the ordinary.

“We all have a sixth sense that tells us 
that something just isn’t right,” Chief Black 
said. “When that happens, call the police 
immediately.”

Police make arrest in home invasions case

Glendale Detective Sgt. Randy Car-
rico was sworn in Jan. 21 as president of 
the Professional Investigators Council of 
Greater St. Louis for 2009.

The Council was established in 1957 
to provide a private forum for members 
to exchange information on investigative 
techniques and experiences. More than 
fifty years later, this liaison between public, 
corporate and private investigators is even 
more important. With the advent of credit 
cards, computers and the Internet, criminal 

activities are no longer a local occurrence 
but are now a worldwide problem.

Carrico had served as the membership 
chairman, secretary and vice-president of 
PIC before taking over as its 52nd presi-
dent. Detective Carrico is a 36-year veteran 
of the Glendale Police Department. He 
started as a part-time dispatcher in 1972, 
became a police officer in 1976 and was 
promoted to sergeant in 1994. He has been 
a member of the Major Case Squad of 
Greater St. Louis since 1992.

Sergeant pegged for president of council

From Page 1

Black was promoted to sergeant in Sep-
tember 1971 and to chief in April 1986. He 
graduated from the FBI National Academy 
in June 1987.

“He is best known by the rank and 
file within the Police Department for his 
constant attention to their well-being and 
professional development,” the resolution 
states.

As chief, Black has obtained hundreds 
of thousands of dollars in grant funding 
to procure and implement technological 
advances and best practices in law enforce-
ment. In addition, he was instrumental in 
allocating city resources and staff needed to 
create the Internet Crimes Against Children 
Task Force in Missouri, now nationally 
known for its efforts.

Black has held several leadership 
positions in law enforcement and com-
munity organizations, including serving as 
president of the Professional Investigators 
Council of Greater St. Louis and the Kirk-
wood Rotary Club. He also has actively 
participated in the Missouri Police Chiefs 
Association, the International Association 
of Chiefs of Police and the St. Louis Area 
Police Chiefs Association.

In his off-hours, he has spent 30 years 
officiating high school athletics, serving in 
the past as president of the St. Louis Offi-
cials Association. He received that group’s 
prestigious Harold Booth Memorial Award 
for Excellence in Officiating in 1992. He 
also is active in his parish, Mary Queen of 
Peace Catholic Church.

Chief Black and his wife, Mary, have 
lived for 39 years in Glendale, where they 
raised three children and now enjoy visits 
with grandchildren. Last May, daughter 
Katy Horton donated a kidney to her fa-
ther in a successful transplant at St. Louis 
University Hospital.

Chief
Police Beat
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Twenty-one citizens graduated on Nov. 
1 from Glendale’s inaugural Community 
Emergency Response Team (CERT) class 
with basic skills to assist in a disaster when 
emergency services are not immediately 
available.

Glendale residents accounted for 11 of 
the participants, while Warson Woods had 
eight and Ladue and St. Louis each had 
one participant.

The class learned such skills as how to 
turn off a gas meter, shut off electric to a 
building, use a portable fire extinguisher, 
apply basic first aid, determine if a build-
ing is safe to enter and perform light search 
and rescue for victims who may be trapped 
in a collapsed building. Participants also 
learned how to help people cope with 
emotional issues that arise during natural 
or manmade emergencies.

“With the training and practice and by 
working as a team, civilians are able to do 
the greatest good for the greatest number of 
victims after a disaster without becoming 

Members of Glendale’s first CERT class work out a 
practical problem.

victims themselves,” said 
Capt. Chuck Helle, CERT 
program coordinator.

The 20-hour course, 
held in five four-hour seg-
ments, included both lec-
ture and hands-on train-
ing. Instructors included 
Fire Capt. Steve Siebert, 
Police Sgt. Bob Catlett, 
Firefighters Chad Wag-
ner and Curtis Van Gaas-
beek and Crestwood’s 
Assistant Fire Chief Mark 
Menning.

The course concluded 
with an awards ceremony 
at which Glendale Mayor 
Richard Magee and War-
son Woods Mayor E. William Bergfeld 
Jr. presented certificates to the graduates. 
All participants received a manual and a 
backpack containing personal protection 
gear and other equipment.

First CERT graduates ready for emergency and disaster response

The Glendale Women’s Club will 
host its annual Red Cross Blood Drive 
from 3 to 7:30 p.m. June 20 in the City 
Hall auditorium.

For an appointment, call Audrey 
Glick at 966-3832. Walks-ins are 
welcome.

Red Cross Blood Drive 
to be held June 20

Glendale’s first CERT class poses for a graduation picture. Kneeling (from left) are 
Jim Malik, John Drexler, Gordon Gosh, Jeff Petrie, T.J. Kruszka, Mark Curfman and 
Cathy Milton. Standing (from left) are Firefighter/Paramedic Curtis VanGaasbeek, Bill 
Meldrum, Mary Mondello, Fire Chief Larry Zeitzmann, David Zwart, Ginny Knoll, 
Nancy Evans, Fire Capt. Chuck Helle, John Kruszka, Ken Curfman, Tanya Albers, 
Janet Kilcullen, Glenda Conlon, William Conlon, Suzanne Connors, Warson Woods 
Mayor Bill Bergfeld, Richard Connors, Police Sgt. Bob Catlett and Glendale Mayor 
Rich Magee. Volunteer “victim” Zachary Mooney sits atop the fire truck. Members not 
pictured include Jacqueline Koenig, Fire Capt. Steve Siebert, Firefighter Chad Wagner 
and Crestwood Assistant Fire Chief Mark Menning.

The next CERT class will begin May 19, 
meeting from 6 to 9 p.m. on Tuesdays and 
Thursdays and ending with a Saturday class 
from 9 a.m. to 2 p.m. May 30. To apply, 
contact Capt. Helle at 965-7097.

GFD receives life safety award

The Glendale Fire Department was 
among 745 fire departments nationwide 
that received the 2007 Life Safety Achieve-
ment Award by the Residential Fire Safety 
Institute. The award recognizes local fire 
prevention activities that contributed to 
reducing the number of lives lost in resi-
dential fires. The Glendale Fire Department 
qualified for the award because it recorded 
zero fire deaths in structures during 2007.

Burning Issues

www.glendalefd.com
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Homeowners in Glendale are required 
to pass a housing inspection before selling 
or renting a home, and all new residents, 
whether buyers or renters, must get an 
occupancy permit before moving into a 
residence.

A seller must apply for an inspection 
any time prior to closing the sale on the 
home. The application is good for 90 days. 

Sellers, renters need inspection and occupancy permit before move

A $100 inspection fee must accompany the 
application, covering the initial inspection 
and one re-inspection. Inspections, which 
take about two hours, are performed be-
tween the hours of 8:30 a.m. and 2 p.m. 
Monday through Friday.

Inspections also must be performed 
on rental property before a new tenant 
moves in.

Both renters and homeowners must ob-
tain occupancy permits before moving into 
the premises. The permit will allow the city 
to begin refuse service to the home. There 
is no charge for the occupancy permit.

Both applications may be obtained from 
City Hall or downloaded from the City’s 
website at www.glendalemo.org/permits.
html.

Attention all Glendale recyclers: The 
days of sorting are over. Residents may 
now drop all their recyclable material into 
the Allied Waste-issued recycling bin on 
recycling day.

Allied Waste now uses the “single 
stream” method of recycling 
collection. Through this method, 
plastic, glass, aluminum, steel 
and paper may be commingled in 
the bin. Allied takes the materi-
als to Resource Management, a 
recycling processor, which then 
sorts the items for processing.

Residents may now recycle: aluminum 
cans, trays and foil; milk and juice cartons; 
steel cans and tins, including aerosol cans; 
clear, brown and green glass bottles and 
jars; and plastic containers bearing the 
numbers 1 PET, 2 HDPE (clear and col-
ored), 3 PVC, 4 LDPE, 5 PP and 7 (narrow 
neck) and well as plastic buckets, such as 

Recycling now goes into single stream

kitty litter containers. The numbers can 
be found on the bottom of the containers 
within the triangle-like recycling symbol.

All containers must be rinsed clean.
Recyclers may also place in the bin 

items of paper fiber, including: newspa-
pers including all inserts (but 
not the plastic sleeve); unwaxed 
cardboard; brown paper bags; 
magazines, catalogs and tele-
phone books; office, computer, 
notebook and gift wrap paper; 
chipboard such as cereal and cake 

mix boxes; carrier stock cardboard, such 
as soda and beer carrying cases; mail, junk 
mail and envelopes (but no plastic cards, 
stick-on labels or unused stamps); and 
paperback books.

For a flyer detailing examples of items 
accepted for recycling, please visit City 
Hall.

Summer help needed
On summer break from school and 

want to earn a little extra cash? Come 
to City Hall to fill out an application. 
Work will consist of street repair and 
assisting the Public Works Department. 
Must be 18 years or older. Summer help 
will start May 1 at the starting rate of 
$7.75 an hour.

Garage sales or block parties

Residents who are planning a garage 
sale, block party or other social function 
that requires “No Parking” signs may 
contact City Hall at 965-3600. Signs 
must be requested one week or more 
before the event so that delivery ar-
rangements can be made.

Mosquito fogging

Fogging season will begin in the 
month of May. Fogging takes place 
on Tuesday and Thursday nights after 
dusk.

Holiday trash pickups

The trash pickup schedule for Allied 
Waste will effect only Memorial Day 
and Labor Day this summer.

The pickup days will be delayed one 
day as follows:

Monday	 Holiday
Tuesday	 Yard waste/recycling
Wednesday	 Tuesday trash
Thursday	 Wednesday trash
Friday	 Thursday trash
Saturday	 Friday trash

News to Know

The Glendale JazzFest will celebrate 
its 10th year this Memorial Day weekend 
from 6 to 10 p.m. May 22 in the City Hall 
lower parking lot.

The free concert will feature music by 
the Terry Thompson Swing Alive Band 
and other local groups to be announced. 
KFUO-FM Radio’s Don Wolff will 
emcee the event, which also will feature 
refreshments offered for sale by local 
restaurants.

JazzFest was first held in 2000 to offer 
Glendale residents a community event for 
early summer. Thompson, then a resident 
of Glendale, approached city officials 
about presenting a jazz festival.

Glendale JazzFest to celebrate 10th year May 22

“I thought it would be good for Glen-
dale because it’s a closely knit commu-
nity,” said Thompson, a jazz musician, 
arranger and composer of many commer-
cial jingles, including the Frederic Roof-
ing theme. “City Hall is within walking 
distance of a lot of young families.”

The first concert attracted about 200 
people, and last year’s attendance was 
estimated at about 2,000. “It’s quite a 
little success story,” Thompson said.

JazzFest is presented by the Glendale 
Women’s Club in association with the 
City of Glendale and is produced by Terry 
Thompson Productions. The event is un-
derwritten by local business sponsors.
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The City of Glendale has honored 
Patrol Officer Chris Sarantakis with the 
Michael P. Pounds Municipal Employee 
of the Year Award for 2008 and designated 
two other employees for the Community 
Service Award.

“This award represents the best of the 
best,” said Mayor Richard Magee in be-
stowing the Employee of the Year Award.

Officer Sarantakis has been a Glendale 
employee since April 1, 2003 and holds a 
bachelor’s degree in criminal justice with 
a minor in computer information systems 
from the University of Central Missouri. 
He also graduated from the Eastern Mis-
souri Police Academy. Sarantakis wrote 
and continuously updates the Police 
Department’s Standard Operating Proce-
dures Manual and serves as the evidence 
officer. He was one of the first officers to 
receive Crisis Intervention Training and 
has effectively used this training to assist 
Glendale families experiencing a crisis. 
During the past year, Sarantakis led the 
department in driving-while-intoxicated 
arrests and has distinguished himself in 
clearing identity theft cases.

The St. Louis Traffic Safety Council 
honored Sarantakis with its prestigious 
2008 Officer of the Year Award. While 
off-duty, he volunteers for the Missouri 
Special Olympics.

“During his career with the City of 
Glendale, Officer Sarantakis has consis-
tently displayed great enthusiasm and ini-
tiative in the performance of his duties and 
is considered by his superiors to be highly 
productive in all facets of police work,” 
said Police Chief Richard Black.

Community Service Awards

City officials chose two employees 
instead of one for the Community Ser-

vice Award for 2008 because so many 
worthy candidates were nominated for 
the award.

“The City of Glendale is very fortunate 
in having a number of employees with a 
passion for community service, making 
this selection especially difficult this year,” 
said City Administrator Frank Myers.

Josh Akers, a Public Works mainte-
nance worker for six years, was honored 
for his volunteer work in fire safety. Ak-
ers is an unpaid volunteer firefighter for a 
small, rural community in Missouri and 
has used his vacation time to speak to 
second- and third-graders about fire safety. 
He also has used his personal time and 
funds to become certified as an emergency 
medical technician.

Deputy City Clerk Bridget Tyrey has 
demonstrated her passion for community 
service by serving in the U.S. Coast Guard 
Reserves, where she is completing training 
to become an officer. Tyrey, a full-time 
employee and single parent, was deployed 
last summer to the Gulf Coast region to 
provide logistical support after Hurricane 
Ike. She also is vice president of the Mis-
souri branch of the Gateway Hemophilia 
Association. Tyrey brings this passion for 
service to the City of Glendale, where she 
provides invaluable assistance in organiz-
ing community events.

City bestows annual employee service awards

Officer Chris Sarantakis

tion, the work will include minor improve-
ments to the stormwater drainage system as 
necessary and minor roadway adjustments 
to correct sight-distance problems.

The City of Glendale will be responsible 
for 20 percent of the cost and for covering 
all billable costs until reimbursement is 
received from the federal government. The 
City has developed a funding strategy to 
raise over the next three years $840,000 
to cover its match and any unforeseen 
contingency costs. This funding strategy 
includes deferring the chip sealing of city 
streets in 2008, 2009, 2010 and 2011 at a 
savings of $240,000. After 2011, the City 
will increase its funding of the chip sealing 
program to $100,000 per year to make up 
for roads not receiving this treatment. The 
funding plan also includes annual contri-
butions of $90,000 a year each from the 
Capital Improvement Fund and the Gen-
eral Fund cash reserve for the next three 
years. The City also will apply its annual 
allocation of Community Development 
Block Grant funds for the next three years 
to cover matching costs associated with 
meeting ADA requirements. Once the proj-
ect is completed, any unused local funds 
designated for this project will be returned 
to the General Fund cash reserve.

The project timeline calls for the 
City to execute an Engineering Service 
Contract by early fall of 2010 to develop 
preliminary and final construction plans, 
develop right-of-way plans, execute proj-
ect easements and coordinate any utility 
relocations. After these plans are reviewed 
and approved by the Missouri Department 
of Transportation, the construction phase 
of the project would be bid in early 2013 
with actual construction beginning by the 
spring of 2013. Once construction begins, 
the project is expected to take 12 months 
to complete.

Kirkham From Page 1

City names new city prosecutor for Municipal Court
The City of Glendale has hired Edward 

F. McSweeney as the prosecuting attorney 
for the Glendale Municipal Court. Mc-
Sweeney, a 22-year resident of Glendale, 
replaces longtime Prosecuting Attorney 
and City Attorney James E. McDaniel. 
McDaniel will continue as city attorney.

McSweeney was chosen from a pool of 
applicants who responded to a request for 
proposals issued last fall.

McSweeney has been a full-time pros-
ecutor for the St. Louis County Prosecuting 
Attorney’s Office for 24 years. McSweeney 
and his wife, Carol, have four children.
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Directory

Mayor

Richard Magee
821-6802
rmagee@glendalemo.org

Ward 1 Aldermen

Martin Schiff
961-8932
mschiff@glendalemo.org

Kay Sullivan
961-7632
ksullivan@glendalemo.org

Ward II Aldermen

Paul Roettger
984-9691
proettger@glendalemo.org

John Benz
835-1555
jbenz@glendalemo.org

Ward III Aldermen

Daniel Sullivan
966-7664
dsullivan@glendalemo.org

Deb Voss
821-2446
dvoss@glendalemo.org

City Administrator

Frank L. Myers
965-3600
fmyers@glendalemo.org

424 N. Sappington Road
Glendale, MO  63122

Phone: 	 (314) 965-3600
Fax: 	 (314) 965-4772

Check out our  
Website!

www.glendalemo.org


